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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES - amended
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at a future meeting
January 15, 2020
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room 
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Robert Maldonado (Vice Chair), Ingrid Montgomery, Robert Phillips, Nancy Chrisman, Daniel Henry, Jon McGowan (via telephone)
Excused: Commissioners Justin Portlock and Charles McWhite
Absent: None
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Vice Chair Maldonado called the meeting to order at 3:05 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record. 
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the November 13, 2019 meeting were approved unanimously as distributed. 
Supervisor of Elections update
Robert Phillips of the Supervisor of Elections Office displayed the vote-by-mail ballot drop box that will be placed at the 18 early voting sites and at the Supervisor of Elections’ office for voters to hand-deliver vote by mail ballots and described how it will be used. The receptacles will be emptied each day and consolidated with the on-site votes from the tabulator at that location for daily tabulation. The boxes will be at the help desk supervised by the team leader for that site.

He distributed copies of the Presidential preference primary sample ballot which will be mailed out on February 21st in advance of early voting starting a week later. Ordinance 2020-25 was introduced in City Council last night to change several polling places, change boundaries of several precincts, and create a new precinct in Nocatee. 
Poll worker training is underway and runs through the end of February. Mr. Phillips distributed a calendar of all election-related events for 2020. Several new classes have been added for first-time poll workers.
141,000 reminders will be mailed out to independent and No Party Affiliation voters reminding them of the February 18th deadline to change party affiliation for anyone who wishes to vote in the closed presidential preference primary in March.
Mr. Phillips gave the following overview of dates for the presidential primary: January 31 - overseas military ballots mailed; February 6 - overseas civilian ballots mailed; February 18 - registration books close (on Tuesday due to President’s Day holiday on the 17th); Feb 21 - Logic &Accuracy test conducted; March 2-15 - early voting runs every day from 10 am to – 6 pm; March 17 - election day; March 21 - first official results due; March 29 - final official results due. 
All early voting sites will be listed on the sample ballot, including the change from the Murray Hill Library to the nearby Murray Hill Methodist Church. Moving the early voting site at the church is due to better parking than at Murray Hill Library. The SOE will ask Murray Hill Library to post a sign on the building announcing the change for voters who are used to using that site. Commissioner Henry asked if there will there be 18 early voting sites for all three elections. Mr. Phillips said Edward Waters College and the University of North Florida will not be used for the Presidential primary, but he doesn’t know about whether they will be used for the fall elections; that that will be a call by Supervisor Hogan. Mr. Henry asked if the church in Murray Hill will be the SOE’s the one state-permitted wild card site. Mr. Phillips said it would be because a review of the lease at the Gateway Center site shows that the site is officially designated as a community center, so doesn’t need to be used as the one permitted non-public building wild card site. Precincts 1409 and 1414 will be combined as 1409 so the 1414 number will go away. 
Mr. Maldonado asked for an update on cybersecurity issues. Mr. Phillips said the SOE staff has been doing tabletop exercises with the FBI and federal election officials. An integrated Albert network traffic server has funded by a federal grant (it keeps track of where traffic is coming from, holding up suspicious traffic); the City has strong security measures on its computer network already. The SOE uses wireless modems, paper ballots, portable thumb drives, and air gaps between servers to ensure system security. Mr. Henry asked for a diagram or explanation of the security processes, as much as they can be disclosed.
In response to a question, Mr. Phillips noted that new drivers licenses no longer have have magnetic strips, so they’ve purchased new scanners for all polling sites to read the information on electronic chip in those new licenses. 

In response to a question from Ms. Montgomery about how many poll workers will be needed and are being hired for the 2020 elections, Mr. Phillips said he will know by the end of training in February how many trainees will be interested and usable. The demographics are the same as they have been – poll workers skew older than is ideal. New poll workers can start at age 16, and the youngest ones come mostly by means of word of mouth. Pay has been increased somewhat (by $25 per election) which might help with retention. It’s probably not possible for students to receive service hours since they get paid for their work. Ms. Chrisman said that students needing the service hours (i.e. to qualify for the Bright Futures scholarship) might need the hours more than the pay. In response to a question about whether more people volunteer in person or online, Mr. Phillips said he hadn’t researched that. The SOE tries to get the word out to schools and colleges about the training and hiring opportunities.
Mr. Henry asked if this is the first election where the SOE must communicate with voters whose vote by mail is rejected (i.e. due to a non-matching signature). Mr. Phillips said yes, the state law has changed and they can use anything the voter submits (phone number, email address, etc.) to try and reach the voter to come in and rectify the issue. They won’t be capturing and saving contact information off of every non-problematic ballot, so voters need to put it on every time (each election is separate). The state statute does not mandate any specific language regarding the provision of voluntary contact information on the vote by mail envelope.
In response to a question from Mr. Maldonado about when the ballot design is locked, Mr. Phillips said the Presidential primary ballots are certified by the state in December and can’t change after that, regardless of who might drop out of the contest between now and then. The names of candidates who have dropped out of the race since the certification date will appear on the ballot but the votes won’t count.
In response to another question, Mr. Phillips said he didn’t have any update on last year’s Amendment 4 litigation regarding restoration of ex-felons voting rights. The SOE is still accepting every voter registration application someone wants to submit and sending them to the state to evaluate for eligibility.
In response to a question from Mr. Henry about whether someone could turn in a voter registration form and a vote by mail request form simultaneously, Mr. Phillips said he did not believe that would pose a problem. 

Old Business
None
New Business
Election-related legislation filed in the 2020 Legislature – Mr. Phillips didn’t have any information on that, except that he knows a couple of ex-felons rights restoration bills were filed. He doesn’t anticipate any substantive legislation this session because the federal elections are coming up fast in August and November.
Commissioner Comment
Mr. Henry asked if board and commission vacancies are being posted on the City web site to inform the general public about availability.  Staff will check on that question.
Public Comment

Larelle Phillman of the League of Women Voters asked for clarification about why Edward Waters College and UNF wouldn’t be used as early voting sites for some elections, Mr. Phillips said they anticipate very low turnout for primary elections and since those sites had the lowest turnout numbers for the last couple of elections, the demand doesn’t justify the added expense of operating them.
Next meeting
April 8, 2020
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:57 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
(904) 255-5137     jeffc@coj.net
Posted 1.27.20  9:00 a.m.
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